 
NEWTON SOLNEY PARISH COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY 12TH FEBRUARY 2010 AT THE VILLAGE HALL, NEWTON SOLNEY

Present:    Mr D Buchanan (Chairman), Mrs A Topliss, Mr G Plowman, Mrs D Smith, Mr F Hill, Mrs J Shorthouse.

In Attendance: Mrs J Storer (Clerk), Cllr J Bladen

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

No matters were raised

POLICE, DISTRICT AND COUNTY MATTERS

PC Fearn reported that there is zero crime in the village.  He has also advised Bagnells Buses and the Community Transport team to avoid using Newton Lane during the diversionary period.  Cllr Hill explained the damage that is being done to the lane.  The meeting was informed that the works are due to be completed around 10/03/10.

The Parish Council asked the police to stop large vehicles using Newton Lane and the Parish Council will write to DCC to insist that works are carried out to reinstate the road surface, drains and verges immediately when the diversionary period has ended.

PC Fearn mentioned that he had been informed by DCC that any remedial works would have to be funded by SDDC.  Cllr Bladen stated he would raise this matter at SDDC to avoid any delays in works.

7.48pm PC Fearn left the meeting.

PART 1 – NON-EXEMPT INFORMATION

137/09
Apologies for Absence:  were received and accepted from Cllr Mrs Ellis, Cllr Ford and Cllr Mrs Wheeler.

138/09
Variation of order of business – RESOLVED to move the report with the Trustees of the Recreational Field to the Exempt section of the meeting

139/09
Declaration of Interests: Cllr Buchanan declared a prejudicial interest in planning application 9 2010 0040 NO as he is an immediate neighbour to the School.

140/09 Minutes of the last meeting held 08.01.10 were circulated, were read, approved and signed as a correct record by Cllr Buchanan.

141/09
To determine which items if any, should be taken with the public excluded.

No items were deemed necessary to be taken in Part 2 other than those listed on the exempt part of the agenda.

142/09
Matters arising from the minutes

Vehicle Activation Signs

The electricity is due to be connected within the next seven days.

Footpath bridge

No works have yet been carried out to the bridge.

The Clerk was requested to write to DCC again to seek action and to inform DCC that the Parish Council has made the assumption that DCC will be liable should an accident occur.
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Bus Shelter window

This is still under review by SDDC.

143/09
Bonfire Funds

Cllr Mrs Topliss, Cllr Buchanan met with Mr Winter, Mr Williams and Mr Woodland.  The Bonfire Working Party understood that the Parish Council will have the final decision on the use of funds generated by the bonfire event, but consideration would be given to any request made by the Bonfire Working Party.

7.58pm Mr Winter arrived and the Chairman suspended Standing Orders to allow him to address the meeting.

Mr Winter said that the funds from the Bonfire Committee (approx. £2500) will be transferred to the Parish Council’s current account. Of this a balance of £1000 will be retained to cover costs of the 2010 bonfire event, which leaves approx. £1500 to spend on projects around the village.  Mr Winter suggested that trees could be planted on the verge between Repton and Newton Solney to replace those that had failed and to also clear an area near the river.   A seat would also be installed.
The Chairman returned to Standing Orders

RESOLVED: to spend money on these suggested projects.

The Clerk will advise DCC that the trees being planted are to replace those that failed and that the original cultivation licence was probably sufficient for the new planting.

Cllr Hill offered to be involved in the planting.

Thanks were extended to Mr Winter and to the Bonfire Working Party 

8.06pm M Winter left the meeting.

144/09 To receive the Clerk’s Report

The Clerk’s report as previously circulated was accepted.

145/09   To receive the Chairman’s report

The Chairman had nothing to report

146/09
To receive reports from Parish Councillors

i) Village Hall Committee

Cllr Mrs Topliss reported that the Village Hall committee has completed an application to Biffa for funding for the refurbishment of the tennis court.  The electricity contract has been reviewed.

The bowling green is being mown by a volunteer and there will be a series of treatments prior to the start of the bowling season.

RESOLVED: the old mower (currently located in K Wass’ shed), which is deemed to be of no value due to its age, will be offered as a gift to the Village Hall, as the mower is surplus to requirements.  The maintenance of the mower would be the responsibility of the Village Hall Committee.

ii) Meeting with Trustees of Recreational Field

This was taken under the Exempt section of the meeting.

iii) Other meetings attended

No other reports were received


Notification of future meetings and representatives to attend

i) SDDC – Joint Liaison Meeting (17.02.10) – Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Mrs Ellis will attend
590

ii) Repton Area Forum meeting

· 07/04/10 (Goseley Community Centre) – noted

· 15/03/10 – Safer Neighbourhood meeting

· 6/09/10 – South Derbyshire Environmental Forum and “Newton Solney Parish Council will show case sites in the parish”

147/09
To receive a report on the village project

The ditch is to be cleared by SDDC, and it was suggested that bird and bat boxes maybe erected.

There is also the planting of the trees and the clearing of the land by the river.

148/09
To consider the Village Hall priorities

RESOLVED: to write to the Village Hall Committee that in the view of the Parish Council the spending priorities should be :-


The fabric of the building


The modernisation of the kitchen


The refurbishment of the tennis courts and paths

149/09
Planning Applications 

Planning Applications

9 2010 0061 TP – various works and felling of trees at Bladon House School, Newton Solney

A large number of trees were identified to be removed, and it was considered prudent that the District Council’s tree officer should visit the site to check the necessity for the removal of all the identified trees.  A condition is to be sought that native replacements are planted for each tree that is removed.

Cllr Buchanan then left the meeting and Cllr Mrs Topliss took the Chair

 9 2010 0040 NO – The erection of a canopy at Newton Solney Infant School, Main Road, Newton Solney

Concern was expressed about the height of the canopy and that it is overbearing on neighbouring properties.  It was suggested that the height of the canopy should be the same height as the adjacent metal containers.

Cllr Buchanan returned to the meeting and resumed the chair,

Decisions

 9 2009 1021 L – The installation of iron handrails to the entrance of Newton Park Hotel, Main Road, Newton Solney

GRANTED subject to conditions

9 2009 1010 FH – The erection of an extension and car port and the extension of the vehicular access serving Grey Gables, Repton Road, Newton Solney

GRANTED subject to conditions

9 2009 1068 HR – The removal of a hedgerow at Planters Nurseries, Bretby Lane, Bretby

GRANTED subject to conditions

150/09
Correspondence

1.
DALC – Circulars

2.
DCC – Countryside Events 2010

3.
SDDC – Repton Area forum meeting agenda 27/01/10

4.
SDDC – Junior Cycling Club posters
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5.
SDDC – Notification of Joint Liaison Meeting

6.
SDDC – Core Strategy – Issues and Alternative Options

7.
Cllr M Ford – copy of email sent to DCC regarding the state of Newton Lane

8.
DCC – SACRE Report 2008/2009

151/09
Finance

i) Accounts for Payments

The following accounts were passed for payment

s/o
Mrs J Storer – Clerk’s fee (Feb)

£95.70

s/o
DCC – Clerk’s pension (Feb)


£26.62 

0212
Mrs J Storer – Petty Cash


£33.03

0213
Grit purchase at Bladen Ridge

23.96

0214
HMRC – Clerk’s PAYE for Feb

£23.93

0215
NS Village Hall – Donation


£650.00

Money Received 
 



None received

ii) To consider requests for payment under S137

Newton Solney Village Hall – assistance with repairs and maintenance

RESOLVED: following consideration of the Village Hall accounts, it was agreed to make a donation of £650.

152/09
Recruitment of Clerk

The job specification previously circulated by the Chairman was discussed, amended and agreed, including that the Clerk cannot be self employed, but has to be an employee of the Parish Council.

The Clerk reminded the meeting of the legal requirement to advertise the vacancy and this was noted.

RESOLVED the interview panel will be Cllr Buchanan, Cllr Hill and Cllr Mrs Ellis who will make a recommendation at the next full Parish Council meeting.

The Clerk reminded the meeting of the need to be careful about note making at the interview and Cllr Mrs Smith reminded all that each candidate must be asked the same questions.

The Clerk reminded the meeting that she was still due 3 weeks holiday before 31.03.10 and she wished to take the full holiday entitlement.

153/09
Review of Legal Topic notes from NALC

Cllr Mrs Smith will receive all Parish Council material via the post; all other Councillors in attendance will receive the material via email.

154/09
Agenda Items for the next meeting

SDDC – Local Development Framework

Update on the Village Project

Recommendation for the position of Clerk.

155/09
Date of Next Meeting

The dates of the next meetings are

12th March, 9th April, 14th May (also to include the Annual Meeting of the Parish and the Annual Parish Meeting), 11th June, 9th July, 10th September, 8th October, 12th November and 10th December.  A meeting in August will be agreed for discussing planning applications.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.08pm and the Parish Council entered the Exempt section of the meeting
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PART TWO – EXEMPT SECTION

To receive an update and report on the Recreational Field registration

The notes of the meeting held on 14th January 2010 were circulated to all Parish Councillors and to Mr Falder and Mr Steel.  The email advise from DALC and NALC were also circulated to all.

The Clerk explained that a donation could be made to the Recreational Field Trustees towards the running of the Recreational Field under Section 137 up to a limit of £6.50 per electorate.

RESOLVED: that a letter is sent to the Trustees informing that the Parish Council is not permitted to spend money on land that it does not own and so the Parish Council cannot pay for any costs incurred in the change of Trustee and that the Trustees are liable for the running of the Recreational Field.

There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.37pm
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